Minutes - Aspen Grove Condominium Association Board of Directors Meeting

Wednesday April 21, 2010

6:00 pm    
Scott’s Seafood       


Walnut Creek
Directors present:
Mario Alioto, Bill Ireton, Liz Reagor, Bob Thornton

Others present:
Peter Miller – Camco, Ed Reagor, Martin Sizemore, Carol Thornton

The meeting was called to order at 6:05 pm by President Thornton.
Minutes of the January 29. 2010 Board of Directors Meeting were approved as presented. 
The Board reviewed the March 2010 financial statements. It was noted on the year to date profit and loss statement that expenses exceeded revenue by over $25k. Items contributing to the budget variance included the non budgeted capital improvement parking lot stairway and asphalt pathway to 3145-3156 and 3157-3168 of $21.5k, pathway snow removal over budget by over $9.6k and electricity over budget by $1.6k. The later two items were caused by a heavier winter and the addition of more pathway lights, many of which are on during the day due to their photo cell switches being buried by the heavy snow. Electricity costs will be monitored during the non snow months to determine how much extra electricity is being used by the new pathway lights.
The status of delinquent accounts was reviewed. It was noted that two owners with balances of over 90 days had enrolled in the ACH program to bring their accounts current. One unit with a balance of over $1.2k had been given back to the bank by the owner. A trustee’s sale is pending. Many owners have balances owing due to window replacement assessments being levied on their accounts. While they have made down payments of 10% of the amounts owed the balances will be due after the windows have been installed. 

Detention Pond and Water Runoff Issues were reviewed. Mr. Ireton reported on the monitoring of the pond. A status report from the attorney was reviewed. After discussion it was decided to contact the hydrologist regarding peizometer installation on Aspen Grove property as soon as possible to determine the results of the spring runoff on the leaking pond. The attorney will be contacted to for advice on re-filing the suit against CNL excluding parties in bankruptcy proceedings.

Mr. Thornton reported on the monitoring of the Association’s aspen grove. The grove is loosing trees from there being too much water in the area. The older trees’ root systems are rotting from sitting in a constant pool. This results in their death and toppling over. The younger trees are currently healthier with their shallower root systems not having sat in a pool of constant water long enough to begin rotting. . 
The following spring/summer maintenance items were addressed:

Snow removal of the lots and paths was considered good this winter. With the pathway snow removal costs being over budget by an anticipated $13k this fiscal year, the contractor will be advised to more directly supervise his labor crew next winter. The Association will be evaluating and comparing labor hours to storms with various snow depths next winter.

Grounds clean up will be done by the Camco maintenance crew this spring. 

Inspection of all decks, entry deck ski locker doors, and utility room doors will be done this spring by the Camco property manager and his maintenance supervisor. Repairs and replacements will be made as necessary. A report of the condition of all doors will be prepared for use in adjusting the reserve study’s estimated useful life of these components and schedule for replacement. 
Completion of siding staining and trim/fascia painting by Sierra Paint & Chemical will be done this spring/ summer. Evaluation of the Phase II buildings with window/door replacement will be done by the Board for scheduling of siding staining and trim/fascia painting. 
A roof repair invoice from Doc Gelso Construction that was $1,788 over the bid price was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to pay the balance. Mr. Miller will first contact the job superintendent and ask if the amount can be reduced. Additionally he write a letter and inform the supervisor of the Association’s disappointment from lack of communication during the job when it became known that the work would come in over bid. He will inform the superintendent that all future work will require bids from at least two contractors and a contract must be in place before commencement of work. 
A pathway light installation extras invoice from Aegis Electrical that was $7,197 over budget from extra work required by the Placer County Building Department and unauthorized landscaping work requested by a homeowner was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to pay $4,256 for the PLCBD required work.  

Mr. Miller reported that he will be working this summer with Northstar Community Services District Forester Joe Baron on defensible space and forest management issues in the common area to comply with the state’s Public Recourses Code 4291 and NCSD’s requirements. In addition Camco Property Manager Eric Wicks is working with the NCSD to obtain Firewise Community certification. It is believed that awarding of the Firewise certification for doing the recommended fire prevention work may result in a reduction of property insurance premiums from State Farm Insurance.

The following Architectural Review Committee items were addressed:

Mr. Sizemore, the owner of unit 3037 presented remodel plans of the units for ARC approval of modifications to the common area. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve  the addition of a gas line stub off the wall of the second story deck to accommodate a gas grill and the addition of a dryer vent though the rim joist below the entry deck. The existing dryer vent on the second floor is to remain in place with no modifications to the siding. Upon completion these items will be inspected by the property manager for concurrence. 

A letter from the owner of unit 3103, a unit with an unapproved barbeque gas line between bottom and top rear decks was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to accept the owner’s request to extend the removal deadline of May 31, 2010 to July 31, 2010. 

An ARC submittal form from the owners of unit 3060, a unit with an unapproved gas vent on siding at entry area was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to not approve the gas vent installation. The owners will be sent a letter directing them to remove the gas vent and restore the siding to its former condition by June 30, 2010. Failure to due so will result in the levying of a fine on their account by the Board of Directors at the July 16. 2010, Board of Directors meeting. 

An ARC submittal form from the owners of unit 3060 to install a tankless water heater was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve the installation on the condition that no venting is added to the common area. The unit will be inspected to confirm that penetration of the exterior siding or trim has resulted form the installation of the appliance.  

An ARC submittal form from the owners of unit 3060, a unit with an unapproved light fixture addition to the bottom rear deck was reviewed. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to not approve the light fixture installation. The owners will be sent a letter directing them to remove the light fixture and restore the trim to its former condition by June 30, 2010. Failure to due so will result in the levying of a fine on their account by the Board of Directors at the July 16, 2010, Board of Directors meeting. 

Mr. Miller reported that the owner of unit 3063, a unit with an  with unapproved entry combination lock set on the new front door, had contacted him via email and informed that he was having a locksmith remove the lock set and install the originally supplied lock. The work will be completed by April 30, 2010.  
It was reported by Mr. Thornton that Phase II (75 units: 3103-3123, 3127-3180) door and window replacement schedule for summer 2010 had been confirmed. Door replacement will begin in April. Window replacement will begin May 17th. The contractor has received and painted l doors for the phase. The doors are currently stored in the tower buildings second floor storage rooms.

It was reported by Mr. Thornton that Phase III (51 units: 3001-3051) door and window replacement schedule for summer 2010 was being drafted. The doors have been ordered while the window order is being confirmed at this time. Installation is expected to begin in late May or early June. Three units in foreclosure will have the minimum association-paid window installation and exterior frame painting done.  
Mr. Thornton reported that Meng Construction had in error installed 17, rather than the 12 scheduled snow shed window awnings. The roofing surface is brown metal to match the building’s new trim. After discussion it was moved, seconded, and passed to approve payment for the additional 5 snow shed window awnings. Next year the remaining 7 snow shed window awnings will be installed. During the winter of 2011 the buildings will be inspected to determine if more snow shed window awnings need to be installed. Several units awnings will have blue metal shingles installed to add to the property’s curb appeal. 
After discussion it was agreed that the property manager will schedule a walkthrough inspection of units for violations of the CC&R’s this spring after 90% of the snow has melted from the areas around buildings. Decks in tower buildings and side by side units being used for personal property storage will be thoroughly inspected. Owners will be written letter to remove the items by a specified date or face the assessment of fines to their accounts by the Board of Directors.   

Discussion of establishing a committee comprised of homeowners to conduct a survey for future architectural improvements was held. It was decided to make this item an agenda item for the next meeting. It is anticipated that at this year’s annual meeting the committee will be formed.  
Northstar Security service was discussed. No contact with the requested changes has been received from Northstar. The security officers are routinely ticketing vehicles in the Aspen Grove lots. Some of the ticketed vehicles have the required parking passes on the windshields and dashboards but the officers do not see them.

The website update was reported by Mr. Thornton. General Manager Geoff Stephens of The Northstar Property Owners Association has been contacted to regarding adding a link to the NPOA website for Aspen Grove. He has not obtained approval from the NPOA Board of Directors at this time. Webmaster costs for the addition and maintenance will be paid by the Aspen Grove Association. 
The following homeowner comments were made on items not on the agenda:

Mr. Miler reported that Ms. Pescatello has requested that more trees be planted around the tower buildings and along the Association’s portion of Northstar Drive for privacy, noise reduction, and forest ambiance. The Board will research planting aspen trees in this area where natural irrigation from the leaking detention pond may allow these weed-like specimens to thrive.  

A letter from Mr. Mayhall requesting painting tower building common area corridors deck posts and exclusive use common area deck post in pastel shades was reviewed. No action was taken. 
The next meeting was set for 11:00 am Friday July 16, 2010 at Mrs. Reagor’s unit, 3078. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 8:52 pm. 
Respectfully submitted, 

Peter Miller

Property Manager
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